VICTORIA AND ALBERT MUSEUM BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Minutes of the meeting of the Board of Trustees held at 2.00pm on Thursday 20 November 2003 in the Board Room at the V&A Museum.

PRESENT 

Paula Ridley (Chairman)

Mr Rob Dickins

Professor Sir Christopher Frayling 

Mrs Jane Gordon Clark 

Mr Peter Rogers

Mr Paul Ruddock

Dame Marjorie Scardino

IN ATTENDANCE   

Mr Mark Jones, Director, V&A 

Mr David Anderson, Director of Learning & Interpretation, V&A

Mr Ian Blatchford, Director of Finance & Resources, V&A 

Mrs Gwyn Miles, Director of Projects and Estate, V&A 

Dr Deborah Swallow, Director of Collections, V&A

Mr Damien Whitmore, Director of Public Affairs, V&A

Ms Jane Wentworth, Consultant (Paragraphs 1-10)

Mr Malcolm Baker, Head of the Medieval & Renaissance Project, V&A 


Ms Peta Motture, Curator, Medieval & Renaissance Project, V&A
(Paragraphs 

Mr Stuart McKnight, MUMA
  1-7)

Mr Nick Umney, Director of Collections Services, V&A (Paragraph 11)

SECRETARIAT 

Mr John Rider, V&A 

Ms Laura Martin, V&A 

Before the meeting Trustees were given a tour of the Collections Services Department and had the opportunity to view a recent acquisition by the Sculpture, Metalwork Ceramics & Glass Department.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

1. Apologies had been received from Professor Margaret Buck, Mr Rick Mather and Sir Christopher White.

FUTUREPLAN: MEDIVAL AND RENAISSANCE GALLERIES

Peter Rogers joined the meeting during this item

2.
Gwyn Miles introduced the item by explaining that the Medieval and Renaissance Galleries were a key part of the Museum’s FuturePlan.  The design of the galleries would be influenced by the lessons the Museum had learnt from the British Galleries.  MUMA had been appointed as the architects for the project.  Peta Motture would take over from Malcolm Baker as the Head of the Medieval and Renaissance Project when he retired.  

3. Malcolm Baker explained the progress that had been made on the Medieval and Renaissance Galleries since the Concept Team had last made a presentation to the Board nine months ago.  The initial ideas were for an entirely new series of galleries to re-display and re-interpret the V&A’s unrivalled Medieval and Renaissance collections.  The Concept Team had set out to create a series of innovative displays that would draw on all parts of the Museum’s exceptionally wide ranging holdings to present the changes in the visual and material culture of Europe from 300 to 1600AD.  The aim was to reflect new thinking about the changing appearance and the use of objects during a period in which huge shifts had taken place in systems of belief and the organisation of society.  Central to the scheme was the idea of crossing boundaries.  The Concept Team had developed these initial ideas through the following methods:

i. Testing its plans through a series of workshops involving some of the leading international figures in the field.

ii. Setting up an advisory committee.

iii. Working with a wider team of curators and carrying out a systematic interrogation of the full range of material from this period in the V&A’s galleries and stores.

iv. Developing an interpretative strategy to ensure that such remote and unfamiliar cultures would engage the interest and attention of the widest possible range of audiences.

This work had resulted in an intellectual framework for the whole project.  An overarching narrative had been developed that took account of current thinking about Europe from 300 to 1600AD and structured the sequence of displays so that they would be comprehensive and visually arresting.  MUMA, the architects appointed for the project, had responded to the Concept Team’s intellectual framework with ideas about how the spaces might work and how visitors might circulate within them.  The proposals were dramatic and arresting and would be crucial to present the collections in a meaningful, serious and engaging way. 

4. Stuart McKnight from MUMA gave a Powerpoint presentation on the architectural plans for the Galleries.  The Museum building provided a fascinating context within which a series of Galleries of contrasting scale and character could be created.  In order to create appropriate conditions and a meaningful gallery sequence, the architects had to address the challenges posed by the historic building fabric, without undermining the historic architecture of the existing spaces e.g. the multiple entrances, the isolated perimeter galleries and the inadequate lift access.  MUMA thought that the answer lay in the unexploited space within the lightwell between Gallery 50 and the perimeter galleries at the end of the axis that ran through the Cast Court.  In this space a new circulation hub could be introduced which would link the perimeter galleries with the rest of the building and would provide lift access across the bridge over Gallery 50 to the Ironwork Gallery.  The form of the lightwell had allowed the architects to create a new Daylight Gallery which would wrap round the back of Gallery 50, to connect to the east-west axis of the Ironwork Gallery.  Currently the major access through the Cast Court was terminated by steps which formed a visual and physical barrier, and there was no connection between Gallery 50 and the lower perimeter galleries.  These steps could be removed to allow the creation of the new circulation hub which would fully integrate the perimeter galleries and would function as an intellectual hub by acting as a point of orientation and interpretation to assist the navigation of the sections and themes of the galleries.  The hub could act as a point of re-orientation and would help to resolve the complexity of the multiple entrances as well as acting as a fulcrum from which a series of individual forays into the Galleries could be taken.  Artefacts would be combined with the architecture to assist the navigation of the galleries e.g. memorable events or iconic moments could be arranged to encourage the visitor to explore further.  New views could be opened up to create visual links between the perimeter galleries and Gallery 50.  In response to the brief, the uncontrolled light levels of Gallery 50 would be adjusted to create a feeling of exterior and interior. 

5. Peta Motture gave a Powerpoint presentation on the intellectual framework of the Galleries.  The Galleries provided a range of spaces which created a variety in the pace and the density of the displays.  Gallery 50 was the ideal setting to create a feeling of the exterior in the Cityscape and Villa section and the interior in the Sacred Spaces section.  Running alongside Gallery 50, the perimeter galleries would present the collections in a series of subjects, organised around the following five themes: What was it for?, Makers and Markets, Styles, Telling Stories and Continuity and Change.  The eight perimeter rooms created sections which would be arranged with overlapping chronologies to allow the perceptions of inter-relationships over this extensive period to be challenged.  In addition to some of the V&A’s major architectural pieces, the Galleries would display the full range of its collections including ivories, metalwork, textiles, manuscripts and books.  The more intimate space of Gallery 9, which would look at Art and Power from 1200 to 1350AD, had been conceived as theatrical.  The displays would include an exploration of the Gothic style in its various manifestations, with the V&A’s outstanding collections of Opus Anglicanum and stained glass.  The Devonshire Hunting Tapestries would take centre stage in the section on Noble Living.  Another of the smaller galleries would showcase the Museum’s outstanding collection of works by Donatello.  Although the majority of the Museum’s objects, whether religious or secular, were made for the elite, wherever possible more everyday works would be displayed.  The Galleries provided the opportunity to redisplay some of the Museum’s best known pieces in a new way.  The final gallery would explore the Arts of Luxury in the 16th century.  In addition to integrated displays of different materials, there would be massed displays of the same type of object or image, such as ceramics or brassware.  Throughout the galleries there would be objects that would help place the visitor in time and place.  Many of the V&A’s objects did not fit neatly into subject displays and would be shown separately to enable the visitor to concentrate on one piece or a group of objects that might otherwise be overwhelmed by surrounding material.  The circulation hub would guide the visitor into each area, as well as providing additional information.  The area known as The Street would open up the whole south east sector of the V&A and be a relaxing, more informal space for the visitor to explore a less rigid form of display appropriate to the characterisation of the space.

6. Gwyn Miles thought that MUMA’s spatial solution worked well for the Medieval and Renaissance Galleries and for the Museum as it provided good overall vertical circulation.  The overall cost of the Galleries was £25 million and the Museum would submit an application for funding towards that sum to the HLF.

7. In discussion, Gwyn Miles stated that the Museum would not start building the Galleries until the majority of the funding for the project had been secured. She thought that the Museum should be able to create a link from the Medieval and Renaissance Galleries to the Raphael Cartoon Court and she reported that the option of moving the shop was being explored.

BRANDING AND IDENTITY

8. Damien Whitmore introduced the item by explaining that Jane Wentworth had worked with the V&A for 18 months to create an organisational brand for the Museum.

9. Jane Wentworth gave a Powerpoint presentation on creating a world class brand for the V&A.  There was no question that the V&A was one of the world’s great museums, however, it was not behaving like a world leader.  A world class organisation should have the best collections, exhibitions, spaces and people to give its visitors the best possible experience.  More than 50 interviews had been conducted with a wide range of people and five workshops with staff and desk research had taken place.  There was no question that the V&A’s collections were some of the best in the world, the expertise of the staff was highly regarded and the Museum had a good exhibition programme.  The public had noticed that the Museum had changed and there was a feeling that the V&A was credible again.  However, the Museum was fragmented, introverted, bureaucratic and risk averse.  There was a limited sense of one V&A, unclear direction, uneven communications, ‘fuzzy’ values and a lack of trust.  The Museum needed to be integrated, international, contemporary, challenging, confident and have a broad appeal.  These objectives could be achieved through the FuturePlan which was concerned with the space within the Museum and the CulturePlan which would engage people emotionally.  The following five elements would create the single vision that the V&A was the world’s number one museum of art and design:

i.
Using the phrase, ‘Inspiration through the creative use of knowledge’ as the ‘big idea’ to drive everything that was undertaken within the Museum. 

ii.
Having shared values e.g. being generous, imaginative and coherent.

iii. Creating clear relationships by:

· Creating a nurturing framework for the V&A brand and bringing out the strengths of each museum.

· Making the relationship between the museums more permeable and interdependent.

· Clarifying the distinctions between the individual museums, celebrating the differences between the museums and deciding what each museum stood for.

iv. Telling a compelling story that the V&A was the world’s number one museum of art and design which existed to make sense of the past, explore the contemporary and provide inspiration for the future by explaining the why, not just the what, of objects to a broad, multicultural audience.

v. Viewing the V&A as a place of inspiration.

The CulturePlan would be implemented internally and staff would share and own the ‘V&A story’, develop a coherent language, build on strengths and live the idea.  Externally the CulturePlan and the FuturePlan would tell the story, build on the V&A’s success, raise money and deliver experience.  This would create a world class brand for a world class museum.

10. In discussion, the Board supported the brand strategy as an important and much needed development for the V&A.  There was some discussion about the phrase  ‘Inspiration through the creative use of knowledge’ and Jane Wentworth and Damien Whitmore agreed to revisit this.  The Board expressed the view that bringing all three museums under one V&A brand would be very beneficial.

COLLECTIONS SERVICES DEPARTMENT

11. Nick Umney gave a presentation on the work the Collections Services Department (CSD).  Copies of the most recent V&A Public Programme were tabled.  The CSD consisted of the following departments: Technical Services, Conservation, Records, Exhibitions, Loans and Photography.  The CSD contributed to the Museum’s mission and objectives by delivering joined up, efficient and transparent services that supported improving and sustainable access to the collections.  The CSD had contributed to the following Museum projects: 

i. The new Paintings Galleries by conserving the paintings and the frames and x-raying, transporting and hanging the paintings.

ii. Exhibitions such as Gothic: Art for England 1400-1547 and Cinema India by securing loans, installing the exhibitions, checking the environmental conditions and contributing to publications.

iii. FuturePlan projects such the new Sculpture Gallery (Gallery 111), the Sacred Silver and Stained Glass Galleries, the Medieval and Renaissance Galleries and the Architecture Gallery.

The Photography Section was using digital cameras to photograph objects that were being removed from galleries as part of the FuturePlan.  Twice as many photographs of objects had been taken during 2003 compared to 2002.  The Photography Section took high quality photographs for V&A publications.  The Records Section managed the Access to Images project which made photographs of objects and information from CIS, the Museum’s Collections Information System, accessible to the public via the V&A website.  The V&A was lending now more objects than it had ever lent before and staff had had training to improve their business skills.  Boris Pretzel, Materials Scientist in the Science Conservation Section, had set up an Infrared Users Group and Graham Martin, Head of the Science Conservation Section, was involved in a European Union project to explore environmental conditions.  The Science Conservation Section was working to ensure that a good environmental monitoring system was installed across the whole site.  The Conservation Department ran the joint MA Conservation Course with the Royal College of Art.  

MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING 

12.
The Minutes of the meeting held on 20 November 2003 were agreed subject to the addition of Mr Paul Ruddock’s name to the list of those present.

MATTERS ARISING 

13.
Proposed Major Acquisitions.  Deborah Swallow reported that:

i. The HLF would consider the Museum’s application for funding towards the purchase of the Standing Figure of the Buddha Sakyamuni at its meeting on 18 December 2003.

ii. The application to the HLF for funding towards the purchase of the Oliver Messel Archive was in preparation and an application was being prepared also for submission to the NACF.

iii. The NACF had awarded the Museum £40,000 towards the purchase of the portrait of Mrs Luke Ionides by William Blake Richmond leaving a funding gap of £10,000. 

14. 
Lady Strong.  It was noted that a memorial service for Lady Strong would be held on 22 January 2004 at 11.30 a.m. in St Paul’s Church, Covent Garden.

CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

15.
Appointment of Trustees to the V&A Board.  The Chairman reported that three names had been recommended to DCMS for appointment as Trustees of the V&A as a result of the pilot project.  She and Ian Blatchford had discussed with DCMS officials an evaluation of the pilot project and put forward a number of recommendations with a view to enhancing the process.

DIRECTOR’S REPORT
16.
The Board noted the Director’s Report circulated for the meeting and the following further points: 

i. Visitor numbers continued to run below the level of 2002.

ii. The Flower Power exhibition at Norwich and Sheffield had been very successful.

iii. Trustees were recommended to see the 19th Century Gothic Horn in the Silver Galleries.

iv. There was a display of the major gift of Alfred Stieglitz photographs from the Georgia O’Keefe Foundation in the Photography gallery.

v. The V&A had had a good programme for Black History Month. 

vi. The new V&A Magazine had been launched and comments from Trustees were welcomed.

vii. The Director had met with Chris Smith to discuss the Clore Cultural Leadership Programme.

viii. The Director had attended the DCMS ‘Blue Sky’ debate.

ix. The Director had met Barbara Cassini to discuss the cultural section of London’s bid for the Olympic Games in 2012.

x. The Director had attended the NACF International Conference, Saving Art for the Nation.

xi. The Director had met with Liz Forgan and Jane Stancliffe from the HLF.

xii. The Theatre Museum redevelopment plan had been launched successfully and had been well publicised in the media.

xiii. The BBC had hosted a dinner at the V&A to celebrate the installation of Rachel Whiteread’s Room 101.

xiv. The Museum should submit its bid for funding to DCMS in January/February 2004 in advance of the next Government spending round; a decision was expected in August 2004.

17.
In discussion, it was agreed that a further discussion would take place in the New Year about lobbying the Government on Museums and Galleries issues.

REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES
18. The Museum of Childhood.  The Board noted that:

i. The Committee had met on 7 November.

ii. Trustees had been sent the Museum’s latest ‘What’s On‘ leaflet and a pamphlet on the architecture of the building at Bethnal Green.

iii. A sponsor was still being sought for the Museum’s website.

iv. Visitor numbers continued to increase.

v. A report on Friday opening would be considered by the Committee at its next meeting.

vi. London Underground was considering the request to include a strap-line on the Bethnal Green Underground Station platforms.

vii. The Eagleslayer Statue had still not been removed to Conservation from the front of the Museum.

viii. A programme for the Friends of the V&A would be started in the New Year.

ix. The Moving Toys Gallery had been installed.

x. The new Learning Manager had taken up her post.

xi. Work had begun on fundraising the partnership funding for Phase 2 of the redevelopment plan.

xii. Estelle Morris, Minister for the Arts, would be visiting the Museum on 6 January 2004.

xiii. The new V&A Magazine contained a very positive article about the Museum.
xiv. The Shop was doing better.

xv. Diane Lees, Director of the Museum, would discuss with inventor Charles Morgan proposals for an automata to be used as a donation box.

xvi. At the Committee’s meeting, there had been a presentation by the architects on progress with the redevelopment plan.  Some issues had been raised about the proposed new building to be erected at the front of the Museum and a further presentation would be made to the Trustees’ Buildings Strategy Committee on 25 November.

xvii. It was suggested that use should be made of V&A poster sites to advertise the branch museums.

xviii. It was reported that Lucy Musgrave had agreed to join the Committee as a co-opted member.

19.
Buildings Strategy.  The Board noted that:

i. The Grand Entrance had been completed.

ii. The Paintings Galleries would open on 25 November.

iii. A start on ‘soft’ construction had begun on the Henry Cole Wing site at the beginning of November.

iv. The design for the Architecture Gallery was complete enough to go out to tender.  Some further design development would be necessary once the Museum had selected a contractor.

v. The Tunnel had received building consent.

vi. The revised brief for the Garden project had been circulated to all Trustees; the judging panel would meet next at the end of February and a decision brought to the Board in March.

vii. New signs had been erected throughout the Museum and copies of the new map were tabled.

viii. The V&A Health and Safety Policy had been agreed and an annual report on Health and Safety would be made to the Board at its next meeting in January 2004.  The Committee would be responding to issues raised by the Trustees’ Audit Committee Review on H&S.

20.
Collections. 

i. The Board approved the recommendation of the Committee to acquire the following objects:

a. Thomas Hope Table for £106,000 using £56,000 from the Brigadier Clark bequest and seeking the balance from the NACF.

b. The Vivien Leigh Papers with the proviso that an approach to the HLF for funding towards the purchase would not be made until the proposed purchase of the Oliver Messel Archive had been finalised; a second valuation of the Papers would also be sought.  It was agreed further that the process of cataloguing the Papers should begin without commitment to purchase.

ii. 
The Board approved the recommendation of the Committee to lend the following objects:

a. The Ascension with Christ giving the keys to St Peter and Lamentation both by Donatello, Virgin and Child with five angels by di Duccio, and Virgin and Child by Crivelli, for the exhibition Donatello and the Renaissance Relief at the Henry Moore Institute, Leeds.

b. Pair of Kneeling Angels with candlesticks by Riemenschneider, for the exhibition Tilman Riemenschneider - Works from his prime period at the Mainfränkisches Museums, Wurtzburg.

c. 65 Beatrix Potter drawings from the Linder Bequest, for the exhibition Beatrix Potter's Garden at Reading Museum, Portsmouth City Museum, Liverpool Museums, The Museum of Childhood at Bethnal Green, Birmingham Museum and Art Gallery, Scotland Street School Museum in Glasgow, Sheffield City Museum, Perth Museum and Art Gallery and Bristol Museum and Art Gallery.

d. Venus Anadyomene and Philoctetes on the island of Lemnos both by Lombardo, for the exhibition The Sculpture at the court: Antonio Lombardo and the Camerini di Alabastro at the Castello Estense, Ferrara, Italy.

e. Naomi entreating Ruth and Oprah to return to the Land of Moab and Satan calling up his Legions both by Blake, for the exhibition William Blake the painter at work at Tate Britain.

f. Satan arousing the Rebel Angels by Blake, for the exhibition Illustrations to Milton’s Paradise Lost at the Wordsworth Museum, Grasmere.

iii.
The Board agreed that the Committee should devise a suitable phrase setting out the terms by which it could have delegated authority to approve loans for which Trustees’ permission was presently required.

21 Development.  The Board noted the Report circulated for the meeting and the following further points: 

i. A sponsor had been found for the Exotic Encounters exhibition.

ii. There were two potential sponsors for the Vivienne Westwood exhibition.

iii. It was planned to have 30 or 40 corporate donors over the next two years. 

iv. It was hoped to begin an annual request for donations from the spring of 2004.

v. It was planned to establish a more pro-active policy for attracting legacies.

22. 
Finance.  The Board noted that:

i. The Committee had met on 19 November.

ii. The Committee had reviewed a number of areas where efficiency and cost savings might be made in the 2004/5 budget.

23.
The Board noted also the Paper Achievements Against the Funding Agreement 2003/04-2005/06 Half-Year Progress Report, April-September 2003, circulated for the meeting.

Peter Rogers left the meeting

ANY OTHER BUSINESS

24.
The Museum was congratulated for being shortlisted in The Guardian Kids in Museums Award.

25.
The Chairman reported that the reaction to the new V&A Magazine had been overwhelmingly positive.

John Rider 

January 2004
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